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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

FEBRUARY 19, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Associate Civil Engineer Fabry, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macey, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Mayor Barnes proposed taking “New Business” after “Recognition.” 

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

RECOGNITION


A.
Carole Nelson, Mayor’s Art Achievement Award
Mayor Barnes recognized Brisbane resident Carole Nelson for her achievement in the arts.  He said Ms. Nelson’s exhibitions of drawings, paintings, and woodcut prints have won national and international jury awards.  He noted that Ms. Nelson has an educational background in fine arts, but she worked in city planning for many years, including 13 years as Brisbane’s Planning Director.  He congratulated Ms. Nelson for her artistic accomplishments and presented her with the Mayor’s Art Achievement Award and a special medallion.

Carole Nelson thanked the City Council for honoring her.  She said her art career was keeping her very busy.  She remarked that the best art project she ever did was the Mission Blue Center, and she expressed her appreciation to the City for providing that opportunity.  Councilmembers and audience members applauded Ms. Nelson.

Mayor Barnes invited audience members to join Councilmembers and staff for refreshments.  At 7:35 p.m., a short recess was taken.

Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 7:50 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS (Out of Order)


A.
Review Silverspot Nursery School lease provisions and determine whether the Silverspot Board of Directors is adhering to the terms of the lease

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the City Council was approached in January with concerns about the lease between the City and Silverspot Cooperative Nursery School, and the Council asked the staff to investigate the allegations and report back.  He noted that he and City Manager Holstine met with Silverspot representatives to address the issues that had been raised.  He drew attention to the staff report and its attachments for background information.  

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the main concern had to do with interpretation of Section 402(e) of the Silverspot lease agreement, the provisions dealing with admission priority for Brisbane residents.  He explained that up until recently, the school has always had openings, and non-Brisbane residents were allowed to join; since full capacity was reached a few months ago, some Brisbane residents have complained about their inability to enroll.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted that parental involvement is a fundamental part of Silverspot’s cooperative approach to education, and assistance from parents is supplemented by hired teachers.  He commented that besides offering its preschool program, Silverspot provides educational workshops and talks about a wide range of parenting issues.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels referred to Attachment C for Silverspot’s enrollment history since its inception.  He pointed out that a number of non-Brisbane families began enrolling two years ago, reflecting both the success of the program and the need for local childcare providers.  He noted that Attachment B describes how Silverspot operates and explains the enrollment policy.  

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels advised that after reviewing the school’s operations and the issues raised about the lease, staff concluded that Silverspot is adhering to the terms of the lease agreement.  He noted the staff report identifies three recommendations that will allow the City to better monitor how Silverspot is doing.  He recommended that the staff gather further information on enrollment trends, use of tuition assistance funds, and efforts made to advertise openings within the Brisbane community.

Mayor Barnes invited comments from Silverspot representatives and members of the public.

Jennifer Bousquet, member of the Silverspot Cooperative Nursery, said that as a Brisbane resident and a parent, she wholeheartedly welcomes participation by people from outside Brisbane.  She reported that she never had problems enrolling her children in the program or getting a schedule that suited her needs.  She noted that non-resident families have helped keep the co-op going when there were not enough families in Brisbane to enroll.  

Ms. Bousquet expressed her opinion that Brisbane should be grateful to non-resident families for making Silverspot so successful.  She said the quality of the program has improved over time, reflecting the involvement of all member parents.  She emphasized that Silverspot is not a daycare program; rather, it depends on the cooperative effort from families in the community.  She noted the Silverspot’s offerings will be expanded with the addition of arts and an enrichment program for older kids.

Ms. Bousquet commented that when elections for the Silverspot Board of Directors were held, there were members from San Francisco who ran unopposed, indicating there were no Brisbane members willing to tackle those jobs.  She recommended eliminating any distinctions among members based on where they live.  


Ruth Sofaer-Morse, Silverspot board member and Brisbane resident, said that when she first tried to enroll her daughter at Silverspot, she missed the deadline and had to wait about two years to get the schedule she wanted.  She questioned the need to change enrollment rules now in response to complaints from a few people.  

Ms. Sofaer-Morse indicated that she consciously looked for a cooperative preschool arrangement so she could participate actively in classroom activities.  She emphasized that parental involvement is what makes Silverspot different from other kinds of preschools, and members from outside Brisbane have contributed greatly to its success.  She pointed out that Silverspot also provides a number of benefits to the community at large.  

Christy York, Silverspot member and Brisbane resident, said her son is currently in his second year at Silverspot.  She attested to the hard work of all the member families.  She stated that there are a number of people involved with the nursery who live outside Brisbane, and their contributions are also important.  She expressed her opinion that it would be doing the community a disservice to make a distinction between residents and non-residents once people are admitted to the co-op.  Ms. York expressed support for giving Brisbane residents a priority in enrolling as new members.

Kim Krogan identified herself as a non-Brisbane resident and member of the Silverspot community.  She said she currently serves as secretary on the Silverspot Board of Directors.  Ms. Krogan noted that when she enrolled at the school, she was made aware of the policy giving priority to Brisbane residents and employees.  She indicated that she had no problem with this preference system, but expected that all members of the cooperative, once admitted, would have the same rights and obligations.

Ms. Krogan talked about the benefits of a cooperative preschool for children and parents.  She said cooperatives build community involvement and support, and nonresident members can be valuable assets for Brisbane.

Lorraine Hemenway introduced her son, Dexter, a Silverspot graduate and currently a kindergarten student at Brisbane Elementary School.  She thanked Brisbane for providing a high-quality preschool environment that prepared her son well for school.  She said the nursery school has been thriving, but it has never been full until this year, so people from outside communities have filled in the gaps.  Ms. Hemenway urged the City Council to keep the residential preference policy for admissions, but recommended treating all members equally once they have joined.

Jessica Aloft, president, Silverspot Nursery School Board of Directors, and co-chair of the Mothers of Brisbane, said her 4-year-old daughter has been attending Silverspot for the past two years.  She stated that Mothers of Brisbane has been actively working to promote Silverspot with local families, but the numbers are insufficient to fill the program, and non-residents have filled the gap.  Ms. Aloft noted that outsiders have contributed valuable resources and energy to make Silverspot Nursery a success.  She read several letters of support and comments from non-resident members of Silverspot.

Ms. Aloft expressed her appreciation to Parks and Recreation Director Skeels and City Manager Holstine for their assistance and efforts.

Ms. Aloft advised that the Silverspot Board had been discussing the enrollment preference policy for some time, and the topic will be raised at the general membership meeting on Wednesday, February 27.  She said the board is establishing a subcommittee on enrollment and capacity issues.  She stated that Silverspot is happy to comply with the recommendations made by the staff.  Ms. Aloft noted that with full enrollment, the balance between resident and non-resident members will probably shift as the preference comes into play.
Therese Stucky attested to the benefits of the Silverspot Nursery program for her children and said she has made new friends too as a result of her participation in the co-op.  She recommended keeping the program open and welcoming participation from outsiders.

Monera Mason said she was a former Brisbane resident who chose to send her daughters to a Montessori preschool.  She indicated that through her work as the publicity chair and education chair for the Mothers of Brisbane, she worked with Silverspot Nursery to organize a successful Halloween party.  She thanked Silverspot for allowing kids attending a birthday party at the park to use its restroom facilities.

Ms. Mason talked about the Mothers of Brisbane’s public education efforts.  She said MOB has invited guest experts to speak on a variety of topics like parent-child communication, positive discipline, post-partum depression, and sleep training.  She noted the child experts and teachers working at Silverspot Nursery provide another important local resource for parenting information and advice.

There were no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this topic.

CM Conway indicated that he had recommended that the City Council agendize this matter after hearing comments that Brisbane residents were not being given enrollment priority.  He expressed his appreciation to Silverspot Nursery for the important services it provides, and he commended the administration and staff.  CM Conway asked for clarification of Silverspot’s enrollment process.

Tom* said Silverspot allows existing member families to enroll first, and then new families from Brisbane and Brisbane employees.  He noted that application forms are made available, and there are different deadlines for current families, new Brisbane families, and non-residents.  He advised that Silverspot reserved spots in the morning program this year for Brisbane residents.  He advised that Silverspot’s policy has been to keep enrollment open all year as long as openings were available.  Tom* added that Silverspot’s enrollment has become full during the last couple months.

CM Conway asked if existing members are given first priority in adding additional family members.  Tom* explained that Silverspot membership is based on families, and existing members are allowed to enroll children before any new families are admitted.

CM Richardson said that in her school districts, residents always come first, and intra-district transfers are allowed only if room is left, and only for one year.  She recommended changing the Silverspot policy to give preference to Brisbane residents before any outsiders.  

CM Richardson commended Silverspot for its success and expressed her gratitude for the work done by the parents and administrators.

CM Conway said he wanted to make sure Brisbane residents were able to enroll in Silverspot Nursery and obtain tuition assistance when necessary, and he pointed out that this is the purpose of the City’s subsidy.  He recommended limiting the tuition assistance program to Brisbane residents only.

City Attorney Toppel noted that Section 3.02 talks about reducing tuition to families requiring financial assistance, and it is not necessarily limited to Brisbane residents.  Mayor Barnes stated that he was the Councilmember who proposed that contract language.  He clarified that his intent was to assist any needy family.

CM Conway expressed his opinion that Brisbane funds should be used only for Brisbane citizens.

Mayor Barnes observed that finding good-quality childcare is a widespread problem for many parents.  He agreed that City funds should be used primarily for Brisbane families, but said he had no objection to offering assistance to needy families in the larger community.  He pointed out that Brisbane’s employee population is larger than its resident base, and Brisbane benefits tremendously from the goods and services purchased by outsiders.

CM Waldo commented that was no indication that Silverspot Nursery had breached any lease provisions.  He said that if the City wants to revise certain lease provisions, the changes should be negotiated between the staff and Silverspot rather than coming from the City Council.  

City Attorney Toppel confirmed that he had received no evidence suggesting a breach of the lease agreement.

CM Conway observed that the staff report includes some specific recommendations.  City Manager Holstine clarified that the staff was proposing adding some new information to the quarterly report.  He suggested that the City Council review the data and then determine if there were issues with how City funds were being used.  City Attorney Toppel added that the City can consider inserting additional provisions when the current lease expires.

CM Richardson proposed fine-tuning the contract to reflect the intent of giving first priority to Brisbane residents for admission.  City Attorney Toppel advised that the existing contract is already consistent with that intent.  He said Brisbane residents are given priority in becoming members.  He added that there is no language regulating the internal operations once someone becomes a member.

Mayor Barnes asked if the Council wanted to consider changing the priority policy after receiving more information about the tuition assistance program.

CM Waldo indicated he was satisfied with the three recommendations in the staff report.

CM Conway said he was not comfortable allowing City funds to be used to benefit people outside the community, and he recommended renegotiating the lease terms to clarify this restriction.  Mayor Barnes commented that tuition assistance should go first to Brisbane families, and then, if funds remain, to members of the broader community.

CM Bologoff asked who was receiving tuition assistance.  Tom* responded that most recipients have been Brisbane families, but not exclusively.  He added that Silverspot has never run out of tuition assistance funds.  Mayor Barnes noted that if the staff recommendations are approved, the Council will receive quarterly reports about use of the funds.

CM Conway recommended adding a stipulation that no Brisbane resident seeking tuition assistance can be turned away.  Mayor Barnes said he was not sure how much money the City could afford if more Brisbane parents took advantage of the program.

CM Waldo observed that the City Council was involving itself in minute details that could be better handled by the staff.  He proposed allowing the staff to gather the additional data and then decide how to proceed.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by Mayor Barnes, to adopt the recommendations in the staff report. 

CM Conway noted that Item 2 appears to be a change in lease interpretation.  Mayor Barnes clarified that Item 2 was a reporting change.  City Manager Holstine confirmed that all three items pertained to additional information rather than lease changes.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

At 8:50 p.m., the Council took a short recess.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 9:00 p.m.

PRESENTATION


A.
Receive a presentation on the San Mateo Countywide Water Pollution Prevention Program’s Sustainable Green Streets and Parking Lots grant program 

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that the City of Brisbane was selected three years ago to develop a countywide pollution control program, and the staff has been working on this task since then.  He introduced Associate Civil Engineer Fabry and invited him to make a brief presentation to the City Council.

Associate Civil Engineer Fabry discussed the background and history leading to the creation of the County’s Sustainable Green Streets and Parking Lots program.  He said AB 1546 authorized a $4 increase in vehicle license fees in San Mateo County for three and a half years to pay for stormwater programs and abatement of problems.  In vetoing SB 613 last year, Governor Schwarzenegger indicated he would consider a four-year reauthorization if the program could demonstrate its success.  Associate Civil Engineer Fabry explained that the purpose of the countywide program is to incorporate innovative stormwater control measures into street and parking lot projects.  He said this effort will improve water quality, reduce runoff, and provide additional green space for the community.

Associate Civil Engineer Fabry displayed slides showing examples of green stormwater programs in residential neighborhoods, city streets, and parking lots in Portland and Seattle.  He said a technical consulting team has been hired to help develop a guidance manual and evaluation criteria for San Mateo County’s program.  He noted the County will also provide grant funds for local demonstration projects, and the technical consultant will assist municipalities in the design and construction of their projects.  

Associate Civil Engineer Fabry added that 10 cities, including Brisbane, submitted applications for 14 projects by the February 15 deadline.  He said Brisbane proposed retrofitting the City Hall parking lot with grant funds.  He noted that grantees will be selected to represent a range of projects and settings.  Associate Civil Engineer Fabry advised that San Francisco Estuary Project, funded with a grant from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, will include monitoring and other activities that will improve Brisbane’s wetlands areas.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault observed that the availability of grant funds for demonstration projects comes at an opportune time for Brisbane because of the ongoing City Hall remodel project.  He said Brisbane’s grant proposal calls for a rain garden to capture and filter surface water from the City Hall parking lot.

CM Conway noted that Brisbane’s climate is drier than Portland’s, and the rainy season typically lasts only a few months.  He asked how the garden would fare during the dry season.  Associate Civil Engineer Fabry stated that plants would have to be watered until they become established.  He added that plants will be selected for their drought tolerance, so there will be little maintenance after the initial period.

Mayor Barnes and Councilmembers thanked City Engineer Breault and Associate Civil Engineer Fabry for the presentation.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVE MONTHLY INVESTMENT REPORTS

A. Approve Monthly Investment Report as of December 31, 2007

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Waldo requested that Item F be removed.  CM Bologoff asked to pull Item A, and CM Conway asked for additional discussion on Item J.

B. Adopt City Council Minutes of January 13, 2008


C.
Adopt City Council Minutes of January 14, 2008

D. Adopt City Council Minutes of January 22, 2008

E. Approve the Agreement for Professional Services with PB&A Inc. in the amount of $38,170 for the design of 900 Block of Humboldt Retaining Wall Project - Phase I

G.
Approve Co-Sponsorship of Brisbane Dance Workshop Annual Spring Performance

H. Consider extension of contract with Caporicci and Larson for audit services

I. Adopt Ordinance No. 527 amending Section 15.04.060 in Title 15 of the Municipal Code pertaining to expiration of building permits

K.
Adopt Resolution No. 2008-09 consenting to San Mateo County Health Officer enforcement within the City of Health Officer orders promulgated pursuant to statute and regulation

L.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-07 approving an extension of time to develop property for low- and moderate-income housing

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the remaining items on the Consent Calendar.  

Mayor Barnes noted that Councilmembers received a handout with some proposed changes to the meeting minutes.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

A.
Approve City Council Minutes of December 17, 2007

CM Bologoff drew attention to the first sentence on Page 9 and noted that “get away with” should be changed to “get away from.”

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the December 17 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


F.
Approve Permit Application for use of Community Park gazebo for a wedding ceremony on Sunday, April 20, 2008

CM Waldo observed that the application indicates that 200-some guests would be attending the wedding, but there is no mention of parking.  He urged the staff to come up with a plan to handle parking on that date.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the application as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


J.
Approve Resolution No. 2008-08 approving the expenditure plan for Proposition 1B, Local Streets and Roads Improvement, Congestion Relief, and Traffic Safety Account Funds

CM Conway questioned the extent of roadwork needed for Monterey Street between Silverspot and the Community Swimming Pool.  He said that section of road is fairly new, and a slurry seal might be sufficient.  He suggested using funds to improve the road to Lipman Middle School instead.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that he was concerned about the future availability of Proposition 1B grant money.  He said he was not sure grant funds could be used for improvements on property not owned by the City.

CM Richardson expressed concern about using scarce funds on property owned by others.

City Manager Holstine cautioned that the City has been working with the school district for many years to get the road improved, and the City has been unwilling to take responsibility for repairing and maintaining the school district’s property.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault observed that using funds for that purpose would mean foregoing other work on City streets.

CM Waldo said Resolution No. 2008-08 calls for spending funds only on City roads and City property.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Resolution No. 2008-08 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Sierra Point Lighting and Landscaping District - Proposed increase for the 2008-2009 Annual Assessment

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the City met with Sierra Point property owners to review increases in this year’s budget and mailed out ballots to approve the proposed annual assessment.  He noted the City Council needs to hold a public hearing and then tabulate the votes.

Mayor Barnes opened the public hearing.  There being no members of the public wishing to address the Council on this matter, CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

City Clerk Schroeder reported that an assessed value of $244,000 was needed to approve the increase, and there were sufficient votes to reach that total.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to declare the results of the election as reported and adopt the proposed increase.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY


A.
Consider approval of agreement with Keyser Marston Associates to conduct a mid-term review of the Redevelopment Agency Implementation Plan and a supplemental appropriation in the amount of $9,500

* stated that California redevelopment law requires a public hearing and progress review of the Redevelopment Agency’s Implementation Plan.  He proposed that the City hire Keyser Marston Associates to conduct the analysis and prepare a report for the City Council’s review at a public hearing.

Redevelopment Agency Board Member Waldo made a motion, seconded by Board Member Richardson, to approve the agreement as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Provide direction to staff regarding priorities of projects for which the City is requesting funds from the federal government

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted that with help from Congressman Lantos, the City received a $450,000 grant last year for police equipment.  He said the City’s consultant in Washington recommends that Brisbane submit requests and meet with Congressman Lantos’ replacement to discuss possibilities.  He stated that in the past, the Brisbane has applied for federal funds for water and sewer projects and the Teen Center.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger advised that infrastructure projects may have a better chance of funding than other items, but he proposed including a request for the Teen Center as well.

CM Conway asked about funds for stormwater improvements.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said Brisbane can provide matching funds for water and sewer projects, but the City would need to find a source of matching funds for stormwater projects.

Mayor Barnes clarified that the priorities, in order, would be water, sewer, and the Teen Center.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger recommended including a request for emergency operations center funding.  Councilmembers proposed placing EOC funding before the Teen Center in terms of priorities.

Councilmembers indicated they were comfortable with the funding priorities proposed.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine drew attention to the updated meeting calendar.  He suggested moving the second meeting on the Northeast Ridge application from February 25 to March 10 to allow more time to respond to issues raised at the first meeting.  Councilmembers agreed.

City Manager Holstine advised that there has been some discussion in the community about replacement trees for the Community Park, and the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission will be discussing the topic at its next meeting.  He proposed that the City Council discuss this topic at its March 3 meeting.  Councilmembers agreed to include this item on the March 3 agenda.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Give direction to staff on Commission/Committee Application status

CM Bologoff clarified that Parks, Beaches and Recreation (PB&R) Commission Randy Romriell had not resigned.  He said Commissioner Romriell told him he was taking sick leave and expected to return to the Commission in March, so there were only two vacancies on that body.

City Clerk Schroeder referred to the staff report for a list of vacant seats and the names of the candidates.  She asked if the City Council wanted to reappoint people without interviews, set dates for interviews, or continue recruitment efforts.

CM Bologoff expressed his opinion that the application period had been open long enough, and it was unlikely an extension would bring more applicants.  He recalled that the Council’s past practice has been to automatically reappoint incumbents who run unopposed. 

CM Waldo said he did not necessarily want to continue that practice, and CM Richardson agreed.

After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to reappoint all incumbent candidates and readvertise for the other vacancies.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to appoint the three incumbent candidates to the Planning Commission.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Waldo noted there were three applicants for two PB&R Commission seats, and he suggested interviewing the applicants.  CM Bologoff said he favored appointing the two incumbents.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to interview the applicants and then make a decision.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Barnes proposed appointing the incumbent candidates to the Open Space and Ecology Committee and the Traffic Advisory Committee and reopening applications for the remaining vacancies.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to appoint the two incumbents and continue recruiting as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Councilmembers agreed to schedule PB&R Commission interviews for February 25, 2008, after the City Council’s closed session.  City Clerk Schroeder said she would check with the applicants to make sure they were available that date.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:49 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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